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                                Summer 2018
Shollenberger Park Projects Funded!
Al Hesla


PWA President
On May 3rd, the California Department of Parks and Recreation awarded a grant to the City of Petaluma to fund two projects at Shollenberger Park; an amphitheater near the picnic tables, and a viewing platform with an interpretive kiosk at the confluence of Adobe Creek and the Petaluma River.

The grant was awarded for public outdoor structures and exhibits that facilitate focused learning. The learning must encompass the natural environment and inspire environmental stewardship and an appreciation of the natural world. The learning must also include an understanding of how humans interact with, and are dependent on, natural ecosystems.

The amphitheater will provide a natural setting for an outdoor classroom for groups to come together to explore and learn about important environmental issues. PWA’s Education Program will use the amphitheater for the 3rd grade program, which has served over 10,000 students in the past 14 years. A speaker’s bureau is also planned to facilitate lectures on environmental and cultural issues.

The viewing platform and interpretive kiosk will provide an opportunity for the public to learn about the Adobe Creek ecosystem in the context of the larger Petaluma River and Petaluma Marsh Wildlife Area ecosystems. Students from Casa Grande’s United Anglers will provide the educational material to be displayed on the kiosk. There will be information about how the students continue to improve salmon and steelhead habitat upstream from the Petaluma River.  Also included on the kiosk, will be operational information of the Casa Grande fish hatchery as well as yearly statistics of returning salmon and steelhead.

The “Fiscal” 2017-2018 Year in Review

The 2017-18 was a year of major accomplishments for PWA. These include:

• a major revisiting and revising of our education program,

• the planning and creation of a Petaluma Wetlands Field Guide, and

• the successful approval of a grant from the California Department of Parks and Recreation 

July 2017 The 2017 year began with our annual Membership Meeting and Picnic on July 9th, followed, a couple of weeks later, by our participation in the Petaluma Rivertown Revival Festival.
A Curriculum Revisions Committee, led by Education Chair Helen Heal, began working in July, a task that continued through the winter. The work was divided into two phases. Each phase addressed one part of the program that is done in the schools. The first group focused on learning experiences at the park. Helen was assisted by committee members Carol Homrighouse, Diane Paleczny-Stevenson, Nora Pearl, Suzanne Clarke, Dennis Buss, JoAnn Freda, Anne Taylor and Pam Williams.

The second group, convened in December, worked on reviewing and revising learning experiences in the classroom. This group included Kay Quinn, Sheryl Nadeau, Suzanne Clark, Boyce Quinn, Jerry Taylor, Cynthia Rathkey, Raymie Rowland, Margaret Tighe and Kris Brook.

A draft of all revisions was provided in early March to docents who work in the school program.

September 2017 September was a particularly busy month for PWA. Working with the City, a grant application for outdoor environmental education facilities was submitted to the California State Department of Parks and Recreation. (see article page one)
The City asked if PWA was interested in Owl Box Monitoring at Ellis Creek. PWA agreed and  an effort was eventually led by docent Len Nelson. The City provided PWA a 16’ orchard ladder to access the boxes.

PWA also participated in the Nature & Optics Fair in Sonoma, as one of many conservation organizations in the area. PWA took the opportunity to purchase a new scope for our education program at a 10% discount from one of the Optics vendors attending the fair.

Later in the month, a PWA group, including Mary Edith Moore, John Shribbs, Craig Cherrstrom, John Richards and Al Hesla, met with City staff to discuss the Management, Maintenance and Monitoring Plan. This plan is a guideline to prepare for storing future Petaluma River dredge spoils in Shollenberger Park.

October 2017 In October, a memorial service honoring Dr Paul Umino took place at Ellis Creek Water Recycling Facility. One of Dr. Umino’s favorite activities was to walk his dog at Ellis Creek. The Umino family named PWA as the organization to receive charitable donations in Dr. Umino’s memory. 
October also marked the beginning of our school year education program. For a list of challenges and accomplishments, see page 4.
On October 6th, PWA and local community members paid tribute to one of PWA’s founders and most valued docents, Bob Dyer. The dedication of the bench was organized by Sharon Mansfield. The bench is located on the east side of the central pond.

December 2017 Marian Parker brought a proposal to the PWA Board for consideration of a new Petaluma Wetlands Field Guide. The board approved the proposal in early February. Development of the guide began in April, with Marian being assisted by a committee consisting of Pam Williams, Len Nelson, Peter Colasanti, Nora Pearl, John Shribbs and Al Hesla. 
January 2018 The 9th Annual CBC4Kids took place on January 6th with a record 48 kids in attendance.
On January 11th, six new docents began training and graduated from the program in March. The training program was organized by Anne Taylor and the PWA docent development committee. Eight weekly sessions involved many of our current docents as trainers and mentors.

May 2018 Feather Fest for Kids took place in early May. Twenty kids arrived for nature and bird walks, led by Peter Colasanti, Andy LaCasse, John Richards, Deb Sheppard and Julie Clark. Thanks to Elk member and Docent Deb Sheppard, the Elks will be an on-going sponsor of the annual Feather Fest and CBC4Kids programs. The Elks also presented PWA with a $1,500 grant for the purchase of a set of new binoculars for the Education Program.
June 2018 In mid-June, we hosted the Oak Grove School day camp from Graton, during which 37 K-5 students enjoyed both a nature and a bird walk. The walks were led by Jerry Taylor, Susan Kraemer, Peter Colasanti and Al Hesla, using materials from our school program.
We also hosted a tour of 24 adults attending a regional denominational conference led by Helen Heal, Al Hesla and John Shribbs.

This year’s Membership Meeting and Picnic took place on June 24th at McNear Park.

The year ended with our participation in the annual AAUW Tech Trek Camp. Per AAUW “Tech Trek is a science and math camp designed to develop interest, excitement and self-confidence in young women who will enter eighth grade in the fall.” This year 90 girls from Northern California attended the camp and participated in a tour of the Ellis Creek Water Recycling Facility followed by a nature and bird walk at Ellis Creek and Shollenberger Park. Anne Taylor connected AAUW to PWA and Al Hesla, who in turn brought in PWA docents Julie Clark, Joy Mander, Deb Sheppard and Kate Symonds to lead the nature and bird walks.
PWA Program in the Schools

Helen Heal, School Program
Challenges Faced – Challenges Met
Boyce Quinn, Teacher Scheduling
      
Bringing our program in the schools to 24 third grade classes – requiring scheduling teachers and docent staffing for 48 mornings – is a challenge under normal circumstances. Our fall schedule begins the first of October and must end by mid-November at the latest due to the beginning of the rainy season. Our spring schedule must be sandwiched between the end of the rainy season, usually mid-March, and the end of the school year. There is almost no wiggle room.

Half of the eight classes scheduled for the fall session of 2017 were postponed due to the fires. We were able to reschedule only one class for a fall visit. We wanted to be sure that all who had been disrupted by the fires would still have a chance to visit the park. Adding three classes to our already full spring schedule of 16 was a challenge, and rescheduling two due to late spring rains made that challenge even more difficult.

But we did it. Thanks to a number of dedicated docents willing to take on extra duties and enjoy more time with the third graders, we were able to bring our education program into all 24 classes that requested it. It all becomes worth it when we get letters from the children saying, "Thank you so much for the amazing trip to Shollenberger!"


Library Corner

The PWA library now has approximately 170 books, magazines and videos. Every item is available for check out to PWA members and docents for a period of up to three weeks. The library is located at 19 Eighth Street, Petaluma. Browsing hours are by appointment; simply contact Librarian/Archivist/Historian Nora Pearl at 707 762-7181 or email noraleepearl@sonic.net. 

The following book review is what we hope will become a regular newsletter feature. We encourage all members and docents who have found a book or magazine article to be particularly informative and enjoyable to share their discoveries with us. A couple of paragraphs will do the trick.

 
The Genius of Birds
by Jennifer Ackerman
Sheryl Nadeau 
One might think “Natural Selection” is the result of a living organism’s ability to adapt or mutate to survive. But the how and why of this unique outcome is what this book is all about. If you are at all curious about birds, from their ability to vocalize, socialize, navigate and procreate, then this book is just for you.

Many details are explained as to a birds brain ratio, with relation to its intelligence. Comparisons between birds and how science discovered which birds have the best skills to represent intelligence to those who come up short.
The results may surprise you.

Of interest is the author’s analogy of bird’s future, relative to climate change. How birds will need to adapt, from migration to food availability, and the timing of it all down the road. Will the House Sparrow be the “Cockroach” in the end for the bird family? Most will be explained in the engrossing chapters of this beautiful book.
Once you read it, you will better understand, to be called a “Bird Brain,” just may be a compliment.
Bird House Monitoring – Year 12
Len Nelson


PWA Research Chair
This is our 12th year of monitoring the Tree Swallow / Western Bluebird houses at Shollenberger – Ellis Creek. Currently, there are 28 houses in the area that is accessible to the public. In the course of the first 11 years that began on 2007, 2,325 eggs were laid, 1,961 chicks hatched, 1,398 fledged and 563 did not live to fledge. This indicates that 71.3% fledged.

 

The monitoring for the current year is yet in progress, as the count each year does not end until the first week of August. So far this year, 225 eggs have been laid, 180 chicks have hatched, 139 have fledged and only 9 have not lived to fledge. There are presently about 32 chicks that are in the various nests being fed and approaching the day when they will fledge...or not. But, just taking the 139 that have fledged so far and adding in the 9 that died by one means or another indicates that, so far, 94% of that number (148) has fledged. 
 

In addition to Shollenberger and Ellis Creek, we also have 11 houses in the Ellis Creek Oxidation pond area that the public does not have access to and 19 at Tolay Lake Regional Park. I will include the results for these two locations in my year-end 2018 report, which will be completed about mid-September.

 If you are interested in seeing my 2017 year-end reports the details the first 11 years, please contact me. In the meantime, please let me know if you have any questions or have any interest in assisting with this program in some fashion.   
Bird Count
JJ Harris
Summer surveys can be a bit dull. We don't have all of our winter ducks. There are even shortages of gulls and sandpipers, but today we had some wonderful sightings of young birds. We saw several species in juvenile plumage, confirmed location of a breeding species and even watched an adult feeding young still in the nest.
Juvenile birds spotted included Bushtit, Bullock's Oriole, and Cowbird. One of the most rewarding sights was a family of American Bitterns easily visible on the Alman Marsh side of the park, one adult and 3 young ones. They have excellent camouflage against dry brown tules and cattails, but right now there is an abundance of bright green plant growth making the young Bitterns stand out more noticeably than they would be at other times of year. 
Near the end of our walk around the park, we saw an adult Green Heron fly out from a willow tree. When we got closer to the tree we saw another adult feeding 3 fuzz-covered nestlings. The 3 had bright yellow beaks the same color of some of the leaves in that tree.
DOCENT DEVELOPMENT
Anne Taylor


Docent Development
As reported previously, six new docents completed their training in February. They are Kathy Cherrstrom, Christine Collier, Pat Hanson, Paula Moors, Elaine Rose, and Kate Symonds. Kathy is already a PWA volunteer and will continue to record docent hours and serve as PWA Membership Chair. The others are volunteering in the school program and other activities. Paula started a Video of the Month program, which will resume in the fall.
DOCENT ENRICHMENT
PWA sponsors several programs for docent learning each year. Some are open to the public and others are for docents and friends. We found that we can also recommend programs arranged by others. The programs this past year were:

1. “Learning from the Miwok Culture” by Nick Tipon, Tribal Elder, September 18: We learned about the past and present influence of the local native peoples.

2. Walk along the Petaluma River with Susan Starbird of Petaluma Waterways: We learned about present and future plans for the Petaluma River and its banks. 

3. “Can the Monarch Butterfly be Saved from Extinction?” with Docent Suzanne Clarke: We learned about the life cycle of the butterfly and how home gardeners can help the butterflies survive.

4. Petaluma River Watershed: A Slough of Change by the Sonoma Resource Conservation District and San Francisco Estuary Institute, April 17: This new study about the Petaluma Valley Historical Ecology examined the historical hydrology and ecology of the Petaluma River Watershed prior to major Euro-American modification, and analyzed landscape changes over the past two centuries.

5. Petaluma Groundwater Sustainability, presented by Marcus Trotter of the Sonoma county Water Agency, May 30: He gave an educational and informative slide show on the Petaluma Basin and reviewed the science of our local groundwater and the current and future issues for the new Groundwater Sustainability Agency of Petaluma Valley.

Stay tuned for more learning opportunities in the next year!
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Do you love Shollenberger Park?  
Do you love the Wetlands?
Become a Petaluma Wetlands Alliance DOCENT!

What do docents do?
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HOW CAN I BECOME A DOCENT?

Become a docent by participating in our training program and observing other docents. Training starts in January 10, 2019, continuing for 7 consecutive Thursdays. 
To sign up, go to:

http://petalumawetlands.org/docent-program/
More info:  email: Akt1208@bellsouth.net
or call: 707-774-6586
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PWA Board of Directors 
	Al Hesla
	President

	Boyce Quinn
	Vice President

	Open
	Past President

	Jerry Taylor
	Treasurer

	Susan Kraemer
	Secretary

	Anne Taylor
	Docent Development

	Open
	Publicity & Marketing

	Helen Heal
	Program in the Schools

	John Shribbs
	Electronic Media

	Mary Edith Moore
	Restoration/Maintenance

	Nora Lee Pearl
	Historian/Librarian/Archivist

	Len Nelson
	Research

	Kathy Cherrstrom
	Membership
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Tteach 3rd graders about wetlands biomes and habitats 


Llead bird walks


Rrestore the habitats


Conduct research on birds and other wetlands animals


And much more!
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